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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting held on 10th September 2013 at 09:00 hours 

	Present:
	Mr Tom Hayhoe, Chairman (Chair) 
Dr Stella Barnass, Medical Director 

Mrs Sarah Cuthbert, Non Executive Director

Dame Jacqueline Docherty, Chief Executive
Mr Luke de Lord, Non Executive Director

Mr Nick Gash, Non Executive Director

Ms Anne Gibbs, Director of Strategy
Professor Jenny Higham, Non Executive Director

Ms Julie Hunt, Director of Operations & Nursing

Mrs Nina Singh, Director of Workforce & Development
Mr Dominic Tkaczyk, Interim Director of Finance



	In attendance:


	Ms Jane Lewis, Trust Board Secretary



	Apologies:
	Mr Mark Jopling, Non Executive Director


	TB13.099
	Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 9th July 2013 were approved with the following amendments:

TB13.083 Patient Story, 7th paragraph, 1st line should read ‘In response to Mr Gash, Mr Johnson assured the Board that he does escalate concerns about medical staff behaviour……’

TB13.085 Chief Executive Report – 4th paragraph, 1st line should read, ‘Consultant level outcome data was published……’

7th paragraph should read ‘ In response to Mr Hayhoe, Dame Jacqueline assured the Board that the mortality review did consider if sub-optimal care was a contributory factor.  In respect of the cases that were reviewed in depth, of which one was the subject of a recent serious incident, there were no significant areas of concern to report.

TB13.088 Infection Prevention & Control Annual Report 2011/12 – 7th paragraph should read ‘…Dame Jacqueline queried the non-compliance relating to the completion of risk assessments…….’

9th paragraph should read, ‘…Dr Barnass confirmed that arrangements are currently in hand to undertake a full water sampling exercise of augmented care areas for Pseudomonas.
 

	TB13.100
	Matters arising

TB13.100.01 Serious Incident Report – Ms Hunt confirmed that the graphs that are included in the serious incident reports have been reviewed and there is a more detailed explanation provided in the report presented under agenda item 2.2.  In respect of benchmarking data, to date, it has not been possible to produce this due to the inconsistencies in reporting methodology across the NHS. However, a standardised format has been agreed for London and in due course reports will include comparative data.
TB13.100.02 Infection Prevention & Control Annual Report – Dr Barnass confirmed that all the actions have now been completed.

TB13.100.03 Safeguarding Adults Annual Report – Ms Hunt confirmed that the report has been updated to include a more detailed explanation about the nature of the referrals.  Next year’s report will include details of the Trust’s plans to reduce falls and pressure ulcer incidents which are often the subject of safeguarding referrals.


	TB13.101
	Declarations of Interest

None were declared.



	TB13.102
	Patient Story

The patient story for this month has been deferred to the next meeting to enable the Patient Experience Committee and the divisions to review the video and develop an action plan prior to it being presented to the Board.


	TB13.103
	Chairman’s Report

The Board reviewed and noted the report which detailed the range of

activities the Chairman has been involved with since the last Board

meeting on 9th July.  Mr Hayhoe added that he had also attended one

of the series of mortality meetings to which all consultants and senior

clinical staff have been invited.  The feedback has been positive and in

response to Dame Jacqueline, the Board agreed that it would be

helpful for the Chair of Medical Staffing Committee to be briefed on a regular basis about key issues that impact on medical staff.
ACTION: Dr Barnass
Mr Gash advised the Board that he has been appointed as a Lay representative on the North West London Advisory Committee on Clinical Excellence Awards.



	TB13.104

TB13.104

TB13.105

TB13.106

TB13.107

TB13.108

TB13.109

TB13.110

TB13.111

TB13.112

TB13.113

TB13.114


	Chief Executive’s Report

Dame Jacqueline spoke to her report which provided the Board with an overview of key operational and strategic issues facing the Trust.  Dame Jacqueline drew the Board’s attention to the following issues, full details of which were included in her report.
The Board are continuing to receive reports which detail the Trust’s response to the Francis Report.  This month’s report covers the issues specific to nursing and midwifery.  Dame Jacqueline advised the Board that the Trust is currently reviewing the provision of one to one nursing care which has been gradually increasing over the past year, with a view to ensuring that nursing resources are being deployed appropriately. 

Professor Sir Mike Richards has been appointed to the new role of Chief Inspector of Hospitals at the Care Quality Commission.  All acute hospitals will be inspected by the end of 2015 and the regime will be significantly different from previous inspections.  Mr Hayhoe added that it will be important to ensure that our teams are fully prepared for the inspection and that the evidence we present is robust and that we can assure ourselves the Trust policies are being fully implemented to the highest standards.
It is hoped that the judicial review for Shaping a Healthier Future will conclude by November/December and that this will enable the maternity and emergency care business cases to be submitted by the end of the year.

The executive team walkrounds which are part of our commitment to building a safety culture are continuing in earnest.  As well as offering an opportunity for staff to share any concerns they may have with the senior team, they also provide an opportunity for the sharing of good practice.
The Trust has been working with the TDA who are supporting us with our mortality review and sharing good practice from other organisations.  Each of the clinical divisions will be establishing speciality based Mortality and Morbidity meetings which will feed into the Mortality Group who will in turn report trend analysis to the Clinical Excellence Committee.

Dame Jacqueline was pleased to report to the Board that the Trust had been awarded NHS LA level 3 for acute services which is a credit to all those involved and demonstrates the highest levels of patient safety at the Trust.  

In response to Mr Gash, Dame Jacqueline explained that although the Trust is meeting the minimum response rate for the Friends and Family Test initiative, we are in the bottom 20% of trusts for response rates.  A significant amount of work is underway and it is hoped that this picture will improve over the coming months.  Mr Hayhoe added that the Board are very aware that there are a number of areas of Patient Experience that need to be improved across the Trust and this is a major focus of the operational team’s work plans this year.
The Board noted the report.

Integrated Performance Report

The report provided the Committee with an integrated overview of the Trust’s performance for May 2013.  The report contained four key sections – quality, operational performance, workforce and finance.
The report was reviewed in detail at the Finance & Performance

Committee held of 6th September 2013.

Dr Barnass presented the quality of care report.  As previously

mentioned by Dame Jacqueline, the mortality review is ongoing.  The

team from the TDA have made a number of helpful suggestions which

are being implemented.  A series of briefing meetings have been held

with senior clinicians and Mr Jason Smith, Colorectal Surgeon, has

agreed to support the implementation of speciality based Mortality &

Morbidity meetings.  There will be reporting through to the Clinical

Excellence Committee which will provide ‘ward to board’ assurance. 

The Hospital at Night project group have been working to address out

of hours cover and from 1st October,  Clinical Site Practitioners who

have advanced skills will be supporting the wards thereby freeing up

junior doctors’ time.  Critical Care Outreach is also being extended

from October.  Dr Barnass added that as part of the regular Mortality

and Morbidity reviews the Trust will be analysing admissions by

postcode in order to identity any specific issues in the community.  The CCGs are particularly interested in identifying whether there are any specific issues relating to nursing homes.  In response to Mr Gash, Dr Barnass explained that following views from other medical directors it is likely to take 12 months to see an improvement in data quality, but she assured Mr Gash that action will be taken as and when issues which impact on the quality of care are identified through the Mortality & Morbidity meetings.
In response to Mrs Cuthbert, Ms Hunt acknowledged the increasing upward trend of serious incidents.  The increase is predominately due to increased pressure ulcers and unexpected admissions to SCBU.

Dr Barnass informed the Board that, despite there being no reported cases of MRSAb to the end of July, regrettably there was one reported case in August.  A full root cause analysis will be completed by the end of this week. In response to Dame Jacqueline, Dr Barnass agreed that in light of this incident, the operational teams need to focus on improving their blood culture training compliance rates.

Ms Hunt apologised that the complaints graph had been omitted from the report but she undertook to circulate this to the Board after the meeting.

Ms Hunt was pleased to report that there had been a reduction in the number of reported pressure ulcers in July.  The CQUIN target measures both hospital and community acquired pressure ulcers and although there is little intervention that the Trust can take to affect the volume of community acquired incidents, the Trust does have a robust plan to reduce hospital acquired ulcers.  The Board will be aware that there is a correlation between the rise in pressure ulcer incidents and the commencement of the bed contract last year.  Following a recent review of the bed contract, the frequency of deliveries to the Trust has been increased to improve the timeliness of patients being placed on an appropriate bed.  In addition, the matrons’ time has been ringfenced so they have the time to spend with the ward-based teams on a daily basis to ensure that appropriate care plans are in place for each patient. Amongst other things, this will allow increased focus on the prevention of pressure ulcers.
The VTE and dementia CQUIN standards are not currently being met.  Weekly consultant level reports are being produced and Clinical Directors will be expected to hold individuals to account for poor performance.

Mrs Cuthbert reported that the Finance & Performance Committee had discussed the length of stay reduction CQUIN standards and in light of the current performance they have asked for a report at the next meeting which will set out what is required to achieve the CQUIN standards.  The Board noted that the targets set by the CCG do not mirror those set internally.  It is hoped that ongoing discussions will result in synergy between the two sets of targets.

Despite the fact that the Trust is performing comparatively well in respect of the type 1 A&E target, there remains a risk to the achievement of the year end target.
The locally agreed target of 95% of patients spending 100% of their time on a stroke unit was missed because of 2 breaches.  In response to Dame Jacqueline, Ms Hunt undertook to clarify the issue about bed capacity as it is not clear what the reason for the 2nd breach was.  In response to Mr Hayhoe, Dame Jacqueline confirmed that the number of commissioned beds reduced last year when the geographical boundaries were re-drawn.

Overall, 18 week referral to treatment performance remains positive although there are a couple of specialities which need additional support to address backlogs.  A review of waiting list management is underway to assure ourselves that the booking processes are standard across the organisation and that the longest waiting patients are prioritised.  Ms Gibbs added that the median waiting times is increasing and this is an issue that will need careful monitoring as it will impact on clinic capacity going forward.
Mrs Singh presented the workforce report.  The sickness absence rate of 2.1% remains under the target of 2.7%.  Mrs Singh has been asked to present the Trust’s success story in this regard to a regional conference.  Mandatory and statutory training rates continue on an upward trajectory.

Mrs Singh highlighted that turnover rates for qualified nurses has increased slightly but her team are working with the divisions to review retention strategies and a robust recruitment campaign is underway to fill the current vacancies.

Mr Tkaczyk presented the finance report.   The month 4 position was a £48k surplus which is £13k below the planned surplus of £61k. The cumulative position is a £210k surplus, which is £43k below planned levels. The year to date position reflects higher than expected

usage of escalation beds, as well as high consumable costs in Theatres, pathology tests from Imperial and drug costs across the Trust.

The income position was based on the Trust receiving transitional support of £7.6m for year (£625k per month). Currently, local commissioners have agreed that they will fund £2.9m. There are ongoing discussions with NHS England for the remaining element to secure delivery of the Trust’s financial plan.
There was an in-month adverse variance of £225k against pay budgets due to nursing costs within Medicine and Surgery escalation (£78k); supernumerary staff and sickness in Midwifery (£32k); Medical budgets for Respiratory, Obstetrics & Gynaecology and Paediatrics are in total £52k as a result of gaps in their rotas. The non-pay budgets are also showing an in-month adverse variance of £303k, due to overspends in Theatres, Pathology and Maternity.  Mr Tkaczyk explained that there are ongoing discussions with Imperial Healthcare in relation to the Pathology contract we have with them, as the costs being incurred are higher than budget and we need to better understand what is driving this.  A full report will be presented to the next Finance & Performance Committee.
The month 4 income position showed an over performance of £515k due to high levels of accident and emergency and emergency inpatient activity.

The CIP target for this year is £6.4m; Temporary Staffing (£1.6m),

Transformation delivery (£2.7m) and Divisional Efficiencies (£2.1m). There was a shortfall of £193k against July’s target of £499k, mainly against the schemes associated with escalation beds and temporary staffing.
Mr Tkaczyk assured the Board that clear messages have been given to the divisions that the current level of financial performance cannot be sustained and they have all been tasked with tightening controls.  Control totals are being set for each division to support improved financial management but it will be a challenge to achieve the year end forecast of £0.4m surplus.

The Board supported Dame Jacqueline’s suggestion to develop the Integrated Performance Report that is presented to the Board.  It is currently reviewed in significant detail at the Finance & Performance Committee which is a sub-committee of the Board and the same report is then reviewed by the Trust Board.  Notwithstanding the need for the Board to demonstrate close scrutiny of performance, it is felt that the Board report should be presented as an overview, drawing attention to salient points of importance for the Board to be aware of.  Mr Gash added that it would be helpful if the Chair of the Finance & Performance Committee contributes to the Board report to ensure the key issues are covered.  The Executive team will work on a revised report in time for the November Board meeting.
ACTION: The Executive

The Board noted the report.

Serious Incident Report
Ms Hunt presented her report which provided an update of all Serious Incidents (SIs) including Never Events reported by West Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust since 1st April 2013. The report also included an analysis of themes compared to last year. 

The Board had asked for benchmarking data to be included but Ms Hunt explained that there is not currently a mechanism for this across London.  However, an agreement has been reached that all Trusts will work towards sharing their information and this in turn will enable comparative data to be included in future reports.  

Ms Hunt advised the Board that the Trust has been over reporting unexpected admissions to SCBU incidents compared to other Trusts as these should have been limited to admissions to Neo-natal Intensive Care Units. Therefore, the number of reported incidents will significantly reduce in future.
Ms Hunt was disappointed to report that a second Never Event relating to a retained swab following a vaginal delivery was reported in August.

Dame Jacqueline was pleased to note that as a result of concentrated efforts during August, the number of pressure ulcer incidents had fallen. However, it is important that continued vigilance at ward level is maintained.

The Board noted the report.

The Trust’s response to the Francis Report

Ms Hunt presented her paper which is the second in a series of reports which looks at a range of themes identified across the Francis report’s recommendations and assesses what the Trust already does well; what is in our plans for 2013/14; where we need to improve and what could be taken from the report which would be new for the Trust.  This report focuses on the specific recommendations relating to nursing and midwifery.
Ms Hunt highlighted the leadership programme that is ongoing for band 7 nurses and planned for band 6 nurses.  Regular meetings are now being held with band 7 nurses to support them develop their leadership roles.

In response to Dame Jacqueline, Ms Hunt assured the Board that she has been discussing the implications of the Francis report with nurses at every opportunity and there is nothing contained in the report that they will not be aware of, but she will share this report with the nursing team after this meeting.  The nursing strategy is currently in development and Ms Hunt plans to present it to the next Board meeting in November.

In response to Dame Jacqueline, Mrs Singh confirmed that the Trust does use value-based recruitment techniques for consultant staff and there is a project underway which will see the introduction of this for nursing staff by the end of the calendar year and earlier if at all possible.  In relation to existing staff, Mrs Singh explained that work is in progress to improve the management of competencies and early indications show that good progress is being made.  In response to Mr Hayhoe, Mrs Singh explained that it is important that the Trust develops a more systematic process for managing deficiencies in competence and this has already started with the more robust management of mandatory and statutory training where individuals are being held to account for non compliance.  The revalidation process for medical staff will draw together information on individuals such as their compliance with training and their involvement in complaints incidents.  This will also help the organisation to identify if there are any trends or issues of concern.  Dame Jacqueline advised the Board that she will be asking for the serious incident report that is presented to the Clinical Quality & Risk Committee to categorise incidents by ward or department which will help to identify trends.  Mr Hayhoe added that the NMC are planning to introduce a revalidation process for nursing staff but the implementation timescales are not currently known.
In response to Mr Gash, Mrs Singh explained that the Trust runs specific feedback sessions for both medical and nursing students so that they can share their experiences during their placement with us.  The piece of work that needs to be completed is to ensure that their feedback is given to the operational teams and that they take action to address any issues of concern.  In response to Dame Jacqueline, Ms Hunt explained that she has made it very clear to nursing staff that failure to report incidents or issues of concern is a breach of their professional code and that this message is being reinforced during the ‘clinical Thursday’ sessions.  Ms Hunt is reasonably confident that staff do feel able to inform her or report any issues of concern and she agreed that further work needs to be undertaken to ensure that staff ‘do speak out and act’ and that we are assured that they have the confidence to do so.

Board Assurance Framework
Mr Tkaczyk presented the report which identifies the high level risks that could affect the achievement of the Trust’s strategic objectives and sets out the controls and assurances in place to mitigate these risks.  The significant changes that have been made to the BAF since the last review by the Board in June are as follows:

NEW RISKS ENTERED ONTO THE BAF
1.8 Risk of increased avoidable mortality.
17.2 Potential risk to reputation as a medical education provider and decommissioning of junior doctor training posts.

CHANGES IN RISK RATINGS SINCE THE LAST REPORT
5.2  Risk to achievement of access target, A&E 4 hour wait.  Target risk rating has increased from 4 to 8.
11.0  Ensure continued delivery of performance during transaction. Current residual risk reduced to 9 from 12.

16.1 Delivery of the nurse leadership programme.  Current residual risk now 9 increased from 4.

20.0 Maintain compliance with registration bodies.  Current residual risk now 8 reduced from 12.
In response to Mr Hayhoe. Dr Barnass confirmed that the year end target for infection prevention and control training is on track to achieve 95% compliance.  Following a comprehensive review of each of the risks, the Board approved the BAF which will continue to be reviewed by the Board at regular intervals.
Health & Safety Annual Report
Ms Hunt presented her report which described the progress in 2012/13.  The report outlined the developments and progress that have been made in the management and governance of health and safety during 2012/13; confirms the status of all health and safety related policies; updates on the work undertaken to embed the health and safety agenda into the Trust and provides analysis and commentary on incident trends and training.
Ms Hunt advised the Board that the London Fire Brigade have notified the Trust that they will be taking strike action over the coming months.  Although dates are yet to be confirmed, contingency planning is underway to ensure that the Trust has robust plans in place during the industrial action.

Dame Jacqueline advised the Board that the Integrated Governance Committee (IGC) had discussed at length how incidents are categorised, in particular those relating to violence and aggression as it is felt that some are being categorised inappropriately. This is resulting in a less favourable position than is actually the case.  Further work will be undertaken with the operational teams to improve the accuracy of categorisation.  Mr Hayhoe reminded the Board that the annual report is an overview of incidents but the IGC review incident trends in detail on behalf of the Board.

In response to Mr Gash, Dr Barnass acknowledged that the number of splash incidents is of concern and that management action is being taken if staff breach trust safety policy.  She assured the Board that none of the incidents resulted from a lack of safety equipment being available, however, the aim is to ensure that staff protect themselves at all times and this is an area that is covered by Infection Prevention & Control training.

Dame Jacqueline asked if the Corporate Quality & Risk Committee could ensure that the progress with Lockdown Policies is monitored in particular ensuring that all areas are covered.

ACTION: Dr Barnass

In response to Ms Gibbs, Dr Barnass undertook to ensure that all the policies that are highlighted by the report as being out of date are updated.  She confirmed that the Legionella Policy has been updated but undertook to provide an update to the next meeting.

ACTION: Dr Barnass

Mrs Singh acknowledged that patient handling training needs to be improved and there are plans in place to address this over the coming year. 

The Board approved the report.

Integrated Governance Committee
The minutes of the meeting held on 6th September will be presented to the next meeting.

Clinical Excellence Committee
The Board reviewed and noted the minutes of the meting held on 26th July 2013.  Mr Gash highlighted the report received in relation to NG tube feeding which will be linked into the current SI investigation.  The Medicine Division updated the Committee on the Transformation Programme which is set to deliver some positive outcomes over the coming year.
Audit Committee

No meeting has been held since the last Board meeting.
Finance & Performance Committee

The Board reviewed and noted the minutes of the meetings held on 5th July and 1st August 2013.  
Equalities Committee

The Board reviewed and noted the minutes of the meeting held on 5th July 2013.  Mrs Singh was pleased to report that positive progress is being made both for the workforce and patient services agendas.
Charitable Funds Committee

Mr Hayhoe advised the Board that the Committee has not formally met since the last Board meeting.  However, the CEO, Chairman and Board Secretary met on 9th July to approve grants from the significant legacy that the Trust received earlier in the year.  A full list of expenditure will be shared with the Board in due course.


	
	The date of the next meeting is Tuesday 8th October 2013 at 09:00 – 11:30 hrs in Meeting Room A
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